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The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the September 25, 2012 minutes as written.  
Agenda Item 2.  Update on Acquisitions (Rich Phifer).


Greg Moore, Wildlife Administrator, reviewed the agenda items and stated that since he started his career here Division-owned lands have almost doubled in size from 31,000 to 62,000 acres.  Mr. Moore introduced Rich Phifer as the new Acquisitions Manager for the Division.  Mr. Phifer started in June and came from Parks.  
Mr. Phifer gave an update on Land Acquisitions for the Division using PowerPoint and stated that the key target areas are the Delaware Bayshore Region and the Nanticoke River Corridor & Watershed.  He showed maps of these areas and explained the boundary lines of both of the key target areas.  

Mr. Phifer reported on the following properties:
On May 22, the Harmon property was donated to the Division by John Jack Harmon.  This property consists of 97.5 acres and has become part of the Cedar Swamp Wildlife Area.  The property will be managed typical of the Cedar Swamp Wildlife Area and is mostly uplands with some wetland habitat.  There will be public hunting on this area.
On August 2, the Royal Property was purchased from the Royal Family with open space funds and also a grant that the Division was awarded through the Chesapeake Bay Gateway Network. This property was mainly acquired to become part of the Captain John Smith Water Trail and will be the location of a new kayak/canoe launch along the Nanticoke River as part of this Trail.  The property is adjacent to Woodland Church Road and north of the Woodland Ferry.  The Nanticoke Wildlife Area is south of the property.    This property is about ½ acre and includes kayak access, two very large cypress trees, an old but not historic house, and a shed.  The Division is working on what will become of the buildings on this property.  There will be a small parking area but no motorized boat launch.
On August 31, the Swain property was acquired primarily for a spot for migratory shorebirds where horseshoe crab eggs are plentiful along the beach area.  The Division plans to do beach and habitat restoration to protect and enhance the property.  This property was formerly owned by George Walter Swain who had a subdivision plan on the property to put a marina there.  The property is 3.6 acres and fronts the Mispillion Harbor.  
On Sept. 21, the Division settled on the Yardley Dale property formerly owned by Yardley Dale, LLC.  This property is 194 acres located on the south side of the Thousand Acre Marsh Complex.  There is great habitat on the property.  The Division intends to put money into this property from a Delaware Scenic Byways Grant for parking and over looks for bird watching and nature observation.  There will be hunting eventually and this property will be incorporated into Augustine Wildlife Area.

Mr. Phifer announced some future Division land acquisitions which should be settled within the next few months.  They are:


There is a donation of approximately 22 acres from the Carey-Swann Keys property.  It is all wetlands and there will not be any hunting on this property because of concerns of adjacent homes.  This property will be for habitat and will become part of the Assawoman Wildlife Area. This property should be settled by the end of this year.
The Dalmaso property which is located on Bowers Beach Road consists of 13.34 acres and was purchased by the Division with Open Space funds.  It is almost entirely wetlands and will be good for wildlife habitat and management.  This property will become part of the Milford Neck Wildlife Area and should also be settled by the end of the year.  

The Webb property which consists of 2.09 acres has been on the market for a while and is located east of Seaford immediately below Concord Pond.  This property will also be purchased to become part of the historic Captain John Smith Water Trail.  The property is being purchased to also conserve old mill foundation sites.  There are also spawning grounds for fish on the water adjacent to this property and beds of freshwater mussels located there.  The Division plans to have a small parking area on the property with a small pathway leading to a new kayak launch with fishing access.  

Agenda Item 3.  Dog Training Area Sussex County (Rob Gano).


Mr. Moore introduced Rob Gano, Regional Manager for Sussex County, and stated that this presentation was in response to a request made by ex-Representative Walls for the Division to look for an additional dog training area in Sussex County.

Mr. Gano provided a PowerPoint presentation with maps and stated that he had four proposed sites to consider.  All of these have good road access and are probably underutilized by other users.  He also stated that there are already existing dog training areas at Milford Neck and there is also a private dog training facility which is the Sportsman/Woodland Ferry Beagle Club located in Laurel.


The four proposed Division-owned sites are:

The first site is the Poplar Thicket Farm which is located on Long Neck Road near Masseys Landing.  The current agricultural lease there is expiring.  This area could easily be converted back to grass land without a lot of expense. The grassy edges are currently enrolled in CRP and will not expire until 2015.  A new road has also been put in for easier access and only archery hunting is allowed.  For clarification purposes, Mr. Moore interjected that the described property was Division land adjacent to a donated piece by TNC with management restriction.  Mr. Moore further clarified that the Division will probably not utilize either parcel in consideration of the restrictions  on the adjacent donated parcel.     
The second site is the Midlands property located off Jones Store Road.  This property is 13 acres and is a Delmarva Power powerline right-of-way.  This property also has good access.  The property nearby is primarily pine plantation with no ground cover.  There is access to either end of this property with some private land nearby.
The third property is a wooded tract called the Lang Tract and is located northeast of Georgetown.  This tract is a 150 acre tract of which a portion of it could be used for dog training.  This would be very labor intensive though because the land would have to be cleared and there would have to be a timber sale.  This property would then have to be set up for dog training which would include establishing habitat needed for rabbits to enable training.    

The fourth property is a farm field at the Midlands Wildlife Area – Workmans Tract which is west of Millsboro and located on Phillips Hill Road.  The Division would lose $1,500.00 annual agricultural rent.  There is good road frontage.  The Division would also have to incur the expense for long-term maintenance.  
Mr. Moore stated that there is some caution because of problems with funding since dog training in most cases is not an approved activity eligible for federal funding for areas managed with Federal Aid.  
   
Chairman Montague requested that this subject be reviewed and be an agenda item possibly in February or March.

Agenda Item 4. Bayshore Initiative (Karen Bennett) 
Director Saveikis introduced Karen Bennett as the new Bayshore Initiative Coordinator.  

Ms. Bennett started her presentation by showing a six minute video produced in-house by Public Affairs entitled, “Delaware’s Wild Side.”  This video described the new Bayshore Initiative Program.  
Ms. Bennett then showed slides of the Bayshore geographic area.  The area consists of over 200,000 acres of which 119,000 acres are already protected as state wildlife areas, state parks, federal wildlife refuges, private conservation lands and agricultural preservation areas.   The area stretches from Route 72 near Delaware City south to the bayside of Cape Henlopen State Park; Route 1 serves as the western border of the Bayshore area. The main vision of the Bayshore Initiative is that we will work to protect and restore habitat to ensure a healthy, rural Bayshore landscape now and for future generations, while also enhancing access to public lands to ensure all who visit have excellent quality outdoor experiences through hunting, fishing, birding, kayaking, hiking or simply to enjoy a peaceful scenic view.
On May 29, 2012, U.S. Department of Interior Secretary Ken Salazar launched the Delaware Bayshore Initiative as an America’s Great Outdoors (AGO) project area.  AGO recognizes the nation’s most promising efforts to reconnect Americans with the natural world.  There has been no funding earmarked in the Federal budget but many existing grant programs are focusing on funding these projects.  Forty years ago Governor Russell Peterson championed the Delaware Coastal Zone Act which ensured the Bayshore area would be free of industrial development.  However, today we are faced with a different set of challenges including aggressive invasive species degrading habitat and erosion and habitat loss from severe coastal storms like Hurricanes Irene and Sandy and nor’easters.    The effects of these impacts are continuing to worsen.  Now is the time to step up our efforts to work with landowners interested in land protection and habitat restoration, to restore habitat on public lands, to improve recreational access areas and to work collaboratively with towns, communities and residents to identify ideas, issues and concerns.
Ms. Bennett stated that the Bayshore core team consists of the following members:  Karen Bennett (Bayshore Initiative Coordinator), Rob Hossler (Habitat),   Bob Ehmann (Recreation), Ariane Nichols (Shoreline Protection), Shelley DiBona (Promotion), and Director Saveikis.  There will be additional members on each of these teams that serve in a support capacity.   A Bayshore Partner Advisory Team will also be formed comprised of individuals who represent their organization, community, or agency.  The role for the Advisory Team will be to help provide guidance, assist with refining the vision, goals and objectives, identify grant opportunities and provide support for grant applications.  
The next steps are to identify the highest priority focus areas within the larger Bayshore region, identify specific goals, objectives and projects in these areas that are most critical to achieving the vision for the Bayshore, and initiating the highest priority projects on the ground.  An example of a recent project in the Bayshore area is the acquisition of 194 acres of marsh and upland habitat known as the “Yardley Dale Tract” at Thousand Acre Marsh, which will be open to the public in 2013 as part of the Augustine Wildlife Area.  Ms. Bennett explained that this acquisition was funded by a grant submitted to the National Coastal Wetlands grant program with matching contributions made by The Nature Conservancy’s Delaware Chapter and the Delmarva Ornithological Society’s Bird-A-Thon fundraiser.  One major habitat project that will be underway in 2013 is the creation of impoundment habitat at Ted Harvey Wildlife Area with grant funding from the Wildlife Conservation Society through a partnership with the National Wildlife Federation.  Planning is also currently underway to identify management and major restoration options for other coastal impoundments in the central Bayshore area.   
                Ms. Bennett also described the concurrent effort to prepare a Corridor Management Plan for the Route 9 Coastal Scenic Byway – an effort led by Delaware Greenways and DelDOT with DNREC participating on the project team.  The Route 9 scenic byway transects the northern half of the Bayshore area.  A grant received from the Federal Highway Program is providing funds for improving wildlife watching at wildlife areas along Route 9 and will help fund interpretive signs about wildlife, habitat, history and culture of the Bayshore area.

Ms. Bennett announced that tomorrow there will be a press release announcing the web site for the survey of Bayshore public lands users which will be available at: http://www.dnrec.delaware.gov/Pages/Delaware-Bayshore.aspx.   The survey provides an opportunity for sharing ideas and concerns about recreational access along the Bayshore.     

Agenda Item 5.  Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
Chairman Montague asked if Division owned tracts of lands were named after people.  He had received some information that a tract of land at the Woodland Beach Wildlife Area was going to be named after the Matarese family.

Director Saveikis stated that it is traditional that certain tracts of Division-owned lands are often named after families that previously owned the land.  He reported that a request has been made by the Matarese family to name a tract at the Taylors Gut impoundment after their family which previously owned the property.  This portion would be called the Woodland Beach Wildlife Area, Matarese Tract.  In honor of their long standing hunting tradition, the Division is considering this idea.   This property was acquired by the Division at a fair market price and also a 12 acre portion of it was donated to the Division by the Matarese family.
After some discussion, a motion was made and voted unanimously to support the Division in naming this tract of land after the Matarese family.  The Council also supported naming other family tracts of land as an incentive that helps the Division obtain additional public hunting and conservation land.  

Director Saveikis gave kudos to his staff for the great presentations tonight and thanked all of the staff members present for their hard work.  

Director Saveikis gave the following update after distributing the latest issue of the Outdoor Delaware Magazine to the Council members.  The winning entries from last year’s hunting and fishing photos contests were featured on the front and back covers of the magazine and also on both the Hunting & Fishing Guides.  Mr. Saveikis stated that there were some excellent articles inside.  
Director Saveikis also provided Division press releases to the Council members and asked for feedback if they wanted to continue to receive them.  Council members agreed that they wanted to receive them.  Councilman Karsnitz suggested putting them in notebooks.  Director Saveikis requested Greg Moore and Karen Kennedy to handle this request.
Director Saveikis stated that the judging process was completed for the second year fishing photo contest using a youth theme.  This year the theme was “carrying on the tradition.”   Kevin Fleming, a well-known professional photographer, was one of the judges.  The hunting photo contest is open until January 12.  
Director Saveikis announced Governor Markell’s Executive Order #36 which was issued to all State agencies to review their current regulations and their potential impact on business and the economy.  Many of the regulations have not been updated for decades.  This is a comprehensive review of any regulations three years or older and includes the Division’s wildlife and fishing regulations.  There will be public hearings held in each county in January for comments.  Briefings on this will be provided to the Council in January or February.
Director Saveikis also announced that the General Assembly had previously passed part of the budget language with a requirement that the Department’s fee structure be evaluated every two years with a comprehensive assessment.  This includes fees that are charged for septic, air pollution and well permits as well as hunting, fishing and commercial fishing licenses and boating registrations.  The Department has completed the first of this every two year cycle.  The general purpose of this initiative was to look at the funding base. The Division has done a comprehensive assessment of their sustainability to be able to support their mission.  Presentations on this will be given to the Council in the coming months. 
COMMENTS:
Chairman Montague also thanked everyone for their Division presentations.  
Councilman Nichols requested that the Council members revisit their bylaws.  He requested that members meet to go over such things as wrong wording and proposals on term limits for Council seats.  The Council agreed to meet and discuss this request.  
Chairman Montague requested that Councilman Nichols inform Greg Moore or Karen Kennedy of the upcoming meeting.

AGENDA FOR THE 1/29/2013

 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Base Migratory Seasons (Rob Hossler & Matt DiBona).
3. Executive Order #36 (Deputy Secretary David Small/Director David E. Saveikis).
4. Fishing Area Access Update (Larry Horan).

5. Director’s Update (David E. Saveikis).

There being no further business, a motion was made, seconded and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:25 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
